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March XX, 2023

The Honorable Chiquita Brooks-LaSure
Administrator
Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
P.O. Box 8013
Baltimore, MD 21244

Dear Administrator Brooks-LaSure:

On December 29th, 2022, President Biden signed the 2023 Consolidated Appropriations Act into law. The bill included the Non-Opioid Prevent Addiction in the Nation (“NOPAIN”) Act, which aims to prevent opioid addiction by increasing access to and use of non-opioid pain management approaches. As the opioid crisis continues to worsen, we are writing to urge the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) to implement this legislation as soon as possible by extending Medicare recognition to non-opioid drug and biological treatments used in the hospital outpatient department prior to the statutory deadline of January 1, 2025.

Make no mistake: the opioid addiction crisis is upon us now. The latest data from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention show that approximately 80,000 Americans died of an opioid-related drug overdose in 2022. This means that, on average, we lost 220 Americans every day due to an opioid related drug overdose. Rates of opioid-related drug overdose deaths have increased by 70 percent in just four years. 

The opioid addiction crisis also represents a significant economic challenge. Data from the Joint Economic Committee estimate that we spend $1 trillion every year fighting the opioid addiction epidemic, including an estimated $1.5 trillion in 2020 alone. Health care facilities are bearing a significant share of this burden. Treatment for opioid use disorder (OUD) now costs hospitals more than $95 billion annually. These trends are equally unsettling and unsustainable.  

We cannot afford to lose another 80,000 Americans – or hundreds of billions of taxpayer dollars -- to this crisis. 

CMS understands the impact that providing separate payment for non-opioid pain management approaches can have on encouraging use of non-opioid options. Since CY2019, CMS has provided separate payment for the administration of non-opioid pain management approaches for patients in the ambulatory surgery center (ASC). Since that change, utilization of non-opioid pain management medicines increased substantially – including a 120 percent increase from 2019 to 2020. To date, CMS has not implemented a similar policy change to make such approaches more accessible to the hospital outpatient department – the site of care where the bulk of outpatient surgeries occur today.

With the NOPAIN Act, Congress aims to expand on CMS’ actions by providing patients and providers with better access to non-opioid choices to manage postsurgical pain. The legislation garnered co-sponsorship from more than 175 Members of Congress as well as all the major advocacy and stakeholder organizations from around the country. Put simply, there is widespread support for this policy.

Unfortunately, this law is not required to be implemented until 2025. In that time, tens of millions of patients will be unnecessarily exposed to opioid painkillers to manage their postsurgical pain and a subset of these patients – between 9 and 20 percent – will misuse the opioids they are prescribed. And some will die from an opioid related drug overdose. The agency can prevent these tragedies.

We understand that the agency may need to undertake certain analysis and preparation to implement the NOPAIN Act. CMS has a significant head start for a subset of products, as the agency has already been providing separate payment for the use of certain non-opioid drugs and biological products in the ASC for the past four years.

Therefore, we urge you to include separate payment in the hospital outpatient setting for pain management approaches already reimbursed in the ASC setting in the forthcoming CY2024 Outpatient Prospective Payment System (OPPS) regulation.

We cannot afford to wait. Another 80,000 lives hang in the balance.

Thank you for your time and attention to this important issue. We look forward to working with you.

Sincerely,
Voices for Non-Opioid Choices
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